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In my almost 20 years working on Capitol Hill, I had the good fortune to work for Congressmen John 
Conyers and Bobby Scott, members of Congress who not only understand the value of science based 
prevention strategies for achieving public policy goals, but who also actively sought to add them to 
legislation that came before them.  We were not always successful in trying to include prevention, 
research and evaluation in policies by putting it in bills we drafted or in amendments to bills that came 
before the Committees they were on, but we had some notable successes. As noted in his introduction, 
Scott had a strong appreciation for prevention research even before he got to Congress, so it is helpful 
when you have a member already attuned to science and evidence. However, what we have found from 
our experiences is that with us and the army of advocates out there who promote science and best 
evidence, members not already attuned to it can be persuaded, within and across party lines.  
For example, with Scott as the chief Democratic cosponsor of both the 2002 reauth of the Juvenile 
Accountability Block Grant (JABG) and the 2002 reauth of the Juvenile Justice and Delinquency 
Prevention Act (JJDPA), we were successful in getting more emphasis placed on prevention, including 
the prevention block grant, as well as authorizing prevention as allowed use of JABG funds, along with a 
requirement that up to 5% of the $350 Million authorized be dedicated to Research, Evaluation, 
Technical Assistance, Training and Monitoring. Later on, we were also successful in passing a 
requirement that programs be evidence-based for funding under the Second Chance Act, which was 
passed into law in 2008.  Since Democrats were in the minority during most of these times, it is obvious 
that we had to have some strong prevention oriented leadership on the part of Republicans to get these 
bills passed. 
 
Needless to say, as Democrats, we were more successful in getting measures we wanted drafted into 
bills when Democrats were in the Majority.  However, regardless of what party is in the Majority, there 
almost always has to be bi-partisan support for passage and signing of a bill into law, so you will want to 
operate on a bi-partisan basis whenever you can, and especially on something as impactful as requiring 
that funding go to programs that are science and evidence proven.  We put a lot of effort into getting bi-
partisan support and almost always found it when we sought to require that programs are based on 
science and evidence.   
 
In early 2007, Democrats were again in the majority after 12 years in the minority, and with Conyers as 
Chairman of the Judiciary Committee and Scott as Chairman of the Crime Subcommittee and a senior 
member on Education and Labor – it is Education and Labor when Democrats are in the Majority and 
Education and the Workforce when Republicans are in the Majority, we began a major push to get 
comprehensive primary prevention and early intervention, based on science and evidence and focusing 
on children and youth, installed as the pre-imminent federal standard for addressing crime.  We started 
the process by scheduling a series of hearings and briefings on effectively preventing youth violence and 
crime.   
 
In June of 2007, Congressmen Scott and Conyers scheduled a 2-day Summit on preventing violence and 
crime to which we invited a group of over 40 criminal and juvenile justice researchers, administrators, 
judges, prosecutors and other law enforcement officials, child advocates, and members of Congress. 
They were Democrats and Republicans, liberals, conservatives, moderates, libertarians, independents 
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and others.  We asked them to set forth what the research and evidence showed was effective in 
preventing youth violence and crime, including those youth who had started delinquent activities, to get 
and keep them on track to productive and contributing lives.  We set out to change the “cradle to prison 
pipeline” that the Children’s Defense Fund reported that some children were born on, to a “cradle to 
college or the workforce pipeline”.  
 
In putting the Summit together, I consulted with a broad array of advocates in juvenile justice, child 
development, criminal justice, education, psychology, law enforcement, and other areas whom I knew 
and had been working with over the years to come up with some of the most accomplished, learned and 
credible researchers, scholars, and advocates with whose work they were familiar to speak at the 
Summit.   Combining the Summit witnesses and those we had called to testify at previous hearings and 
briefings, we called over 50 experts to tell us how best to prevent violence and crime. 
As you might suspect, not one of the witnesses, law enforcement, conservative or otherwise, called for 
more penalties or other harsh treatments for juveniles as a scientific or otherwise proven way to 
address youth violence and crime.  All of the witnesses pointed to research and evidence proven 
demonstrations that effectively prevented youth violence and crime, and other problems.  
So, following the Summit, I called together a representative group of the child advocacy and juvenile 
justice program staffers with whom I had consulted regarding who to call as witnesses, to ask them to 
help me draft the components of a bill to prevent/stop youth violence and crime, based on the 
testimony of the witnesses and the research in the fields of expertise.  Having worked with these 
advocates over the years, I knew who to call.  However, had I not known directly all the people I 
contacted, the fact is that these advocates operate as a network wherein if you get one and make it 
clear that you want to call together speakers or to consult with advocates from diverse fields and 
backgrounds – law enforcement, conservative organizations, judges, professors, media, etc., they will 
have suggestions of who you can talk to from these areas who would be interested in what you are 
trying to do. They will also tell you if anyone is opposed to what you are trying to do and why, and they 
will offer to help you anyway they can. Luckily for you, NOW all you have to do is get in touch with Denni 
or Neil and they will put you in touch with everybody else you need to talk to.        
 
Just to show you what kinds of pitfalls you have to be prepared to deal with in pursuing prevention 
science as a guiding principle for legislation, there are members of Congress and powerful advocates 
who believe that the best policy for addressing crime is more focus on law enforcement, including more 
emphasis on penalties.  It doesn’t matter how draconian penalties might already be, the thing to do is 
make them more punitive.  So, just as we were preparing to develop legislative language to reflect all 
the advice we had received from the experts, a bill passed UNANIMOUSLY in the Senate that provided 
for the exact opposite approach to addressing youth crime and violence – more law enforcement and 
harsher penalties.   
 
That first big problem with that approach is that it requires the after-the-fact approach of waiting for 
crimes to occur and then addressing them with even more draconian federal penalties than those 
already existing.  And the approach we were facing also involved broadening the definition of criminal 
street gang which would put more kids in gang data bases so that even a traffic offense would have the 
aura of a “gang crime” when police check and find the driver is classified as a gang member.  The 2nd big 
problem with this approach is that it is incredibly expensive. Already, the Bureau of Prisons’ budget is 
the largest budget within the Department of Justice, even bigger than the FBI, with a prison population 
that has grown from about 200,000 prisoners 30 years ago to over 2 million today.  However, the choice 
is not between law enforcement or prevention; it is not either/or, but both/and.  Laws must be enforced 
when serious crimes are committed. However, many law enforcement officials will tell you that all states 
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as well as the federal government have all the criminal laws and penalties they need to adequately 
respond to crime; what’s missing is the ability to prevent crime by keeping young people from falling 
into violence and crime.  So the question is what can be done with the next dollar we spend to reduce 
crime. If we add it to the mountain of prosecutions and incarceration that already exists, we know that 
its crime reduction effect will be insignificant if not counterproductive. However, if spent on scientifically 
validated prevention, it will have very significant positive impact.     
 
Yet, the Senate bill was sent to the House and our leadership and law enforcement oriented members 
were anxious to get the bill to the House Floor to enact it.  
 
We were adamantly opposed to Senate bill and got a strong contingent of members to make that clear 
to our leadership, but we were told that it is not enough to be against something - we had to be for 
something that our members could support.  
 
So all of a sudden we had to rush to get our bill written and into the process to keep the bad bill from 
being the only consideration on what to do about preventing youth violence, especially since we knew 
that approach has proven time and again not to cost-effectively address crime, despite its overwhelming 
political popularity.    
 
After getting Scott’s approval of the principles and approaches we came up with from the research and 
scientific evidence, such as programs must be science and evidence-based, or show promise of 
becoming scientifically proven to work, we engaged the House Office of the Legislative Counsel and 
essentially camped out with assigned representatives from there for about a week to put the principles 
we had come up with into legislative language.   
 
One of the juvenile justice staffers, Carol Chodroff, proposed the name Youth PROMISE Act with 
PROMISE as an acronym for Prison Reduction through Opportunities, Mentoring, Intervention, Support 
and Education, or YPA for short.  And we were on our way. Ultimately, we did not get the bill passed 
because we couldn’t get enough Senate support, but with the army we amassed of over 300 
organizations and officials at all levels of government advocating for it, we got 236 sponsors on the bill 
in the house and 17 in the Senate, and the effort continues.  Our motto is that when you are pushing for 
what’s right and just, you never lose – it just takes you longer to win sometimes.  
 
I believe that the public policy pendulum is swinging in the direction of science and evidence in juvenile 
and criminal justice.  Science and evidence is what the U.S. Supreme Court referred to as the basis for 
outlawing the death penalty for juveniles in 2005 and then outlawing life without parole sentences for 
juveniles in 2009 and 2011.  And I believe that the jurisprudence in these cases will continue to form the 
basis for other decisions in this realm such as decisions involving sentences of a term of years, such 75 
years without the possibility of parole, that equate to being sentenced to life in prison, and even in 
lower sentences.  If a youth is entitled to parole consideration within a reasonable amount of time on a 
life sentence even on a heinous crime because of the Supreme Court cases, how could a sentence to a 
term of years beyond that period of time, for what could be a lesser crime, be considered fair? So let’s 
hope that I am proven right sooner rather than later in this regard. 
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